# PLANNING COMMISSION GLADSTONE, MISSOURI

Council Chambers
February 2, 2015
7:00 pm

#### Item 1 on the Agenda: Roll Call.

Present:

Ms. Alexander

Mr. Markenson

Ms. McGee

Ms. Poindexter

Mr. Ringhausen

Ms. Van Duser

Mr. Ward

Mr. Whitton

Mr. Yarber

Chairman Turnage

Absent:

Mr. New

Mr. Steffens

#### Council & Staff Present:

Councilmember Jean Moore Councilman RD Mallams

Tim Nebergall, Director of Public Works

Alan Napoli, Building Official Chris Helmer, Planning Specialist

### Item 2 on the Agenda: Pledge of Allegiance.

Chairman Turnage led the group in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.

Item 3 on the Agenda: Approval of the January 20, 2015 minutes.

MOTION: By Mr. Ringhausen, second by Mr. Ward to approve the January 20, 2015 minutes as presented. All said aye. The motion carried.

<u>Item 4 on the Agenda:</u> PUBLIC HEARING: On a request for a Special Use Permit at 2201 NE 56<sup>th</sup> Terrace. Applicant/Owner: Joyce Vogt. File #1401.

Chairman Turnage called on Mr. Helmer for the staff report.

Planning Specialist Helmer reported that the applicant, Joyce Vogt, had some unforeseen personal issues that came up today as a result of an injury that is keeping her from joining us this evening. She made contact with him today and does anticipant being at the City Council public hearing. Mr. Helmer said he contacted Chairman Turnage and agreed that they were comfortable moving forward without Ms. Vogt.

Mr. Helmer explained that this application is a renewal. The applicant had a 5-year permit approve prior to this one and then prior to that was the one-year trial permit. The applicant is requesting to move to a 10-year permit approval. Tonight, there was also a letter of support from a neighbor placed at the Commissioner's places that was received at city hall. Staff recommends approval of a 10-year permit.

Chairman Turnage asked for questions of staff or any concern about moving ahead without the applicant present.

Mr. Markenson said that one of the conditions is that State licensing be maintained and that the permit could be revoked if the State license is revoked. He thinks it's a great condition to have, but wondered how the city would be notified if this happened.

Mr. Helmer said that was a good question and to be honest, he hasn't had an experience of that happening at this point. At the beginning of the application process, staff suggests that the applicant make contact with any state or county regulations. To his knowledge, if there was an issue there are means that it would be brought to the city's attention and the process for revocation of the permit would begin.

Chairman Turnage called for those in favor or opposition of the request to come forward. There was no response. The public hearing was closed.

MOTION: By Ms. Alexander, second by Ms. Van Duser to approve the Special Use Permit at 2201 NE 56<sup>th</sup> Terrace for a period of 10 years.

VOTE:	Ms. Alexander	Yes
	Mr. Markenson	Yes
	Ms. McGee	Yes
	Ms. Poindexter	Yes
	Mr. Ringhausen	Yes
	Ms. Van Duser	Yes
	Mr. Ward	Yes
	Mr. Whitton	Yes
	Mr. Yarber	Yes
	Chairman Turnage	Yes

The motion carried. (10 yes, 0 no)

<u>Item 5 on the Agenda:</u> Other Business. Presentation: Tim Nebergall, Public Works Director. Adoption of APWA 5600 and BMP Manual.

Director Nebergall said that about a year ago he came to the Planning Commission and presented an overview on the stormwater program and the requirement by the Missouri Department of Natural Resources and the EPA to implement a best management practice ordinance. This would be an ordinance that would require new developments and redevelopments to focus on water quality from their site such as rain gardens or preservation of natural areas.

Before explaining why he is here tonight, he would like to give a little background on the issue since he sees a few new faces. Gladstone is called a NPDES (National Pollution Discharge Elimination System), Phase II stormwater community. In 2003, the city was required to put together a stormwater program to focus on water quality. Historically, the only thing that was really being looking at was flood protection, but with the pollution of streams and rivers, the EPA said the city needed to go a bit further. In 2003, the city received its first permit. It required the city to implement 3 new ordinances: erosion control, elicit discharge, detection & elimination, and a stormwater best practices manual.

Director Nebergall said that takes him to about a year ago when he was here to recommend approving the APWA MARC BMP Manual. At that time staff made a recommendation of adopting a couple of different things. First is the latest edition of APWA 5600. This is a document prepared by the Kansas City APWA organization that focuses on stormwater and flood control. The BMP Manual as a whole is very stringent and has different calculations for different types of development. What staff is recommending is more of a common sense approach where the city doesn't dictate to developers how they do it, but rather that they need to implement BMP's on their site but then they have the freedom to use their creativity.

Directory Nebergall said that nearly every city has adopted APWA 5600 in some form. Cities are in different stages as far as adopting the MARC BMP Manual. North of the river, Liberty, North Kansas City and Kansas City have adopted it. South of the river, several cities have not adopted it with the concern that if they adopt something too stringent it might be a detriment to development.

He explained that tonight he is here for a recommendation to the City Council on adoption of APWA 5600 and the MARC BMP Manual. The current APWA 5600 goes beyond pre and post development stormwater retention and it actually calls for even more stringent requirements. He contacted our two closest neighbors, Kansas City and Liberty and are both still working off the February 15, 2006 version of APWA 5600. He thinks that moving forward this would be the version he would recommend adopting.

In regards to the MARC BMP Manual, it's a little different. Staff's not recommending adoption of the entire document, which is 400-500 pages long. He is looking at adopting section 6, 7, 8 and appendix A. Section 6 is engineering hydrology methods. Section 7 is general guidance for non-structural BMPs. Section 8 is general guidance for structural BMPs. Appendix A is example specifications.

Director Nebergall said that, if approved, there will still be some work to do with Legal and Community Development to see how it will work into our current ordinances. He also added that this was presented to the Environmental Management Advisory Committee several months

ago and they recommended proceeding to the City Council. He offered to answer any questions from the Commission.

Mr. Ringhausen asked what efforts the city is undertaking to determine elicit discharge from sump pumps. Have they considered smoke testing?

Mr. Nebergall said there is an ordinance for sump pumps; however we don't just go into houses and seek them out. If a building inspector goes into a home for an inspection and sees an issue, it can be an opportunity to educate the resident. Public Works crews have also found them during sanitary sewer backups. As far as how they find them....they are required to monitor the streams and so on an annual basis they inspect streams for discharge and other things such as dumping leaves and yard clippings. This causes bank erosion and has become a big problem in Gladstone. Public Works can then work with Community Development to educate the residents doing this.

Mr. Ringhausen asked how frequently the city is reviewing the requirements such as the APWA 5600.

Director Nebergall answered that stormwater requirements are always changing, so going forward he would like to see it reviewed every 1-2 years.

Ms. McGee said she was curious as to why certain sections of the BMP Manual were not adopted.

Director Nebergall replied that the biggest part of sections 1-5 are levels of service model. For example, if you put in certain parameters of the site it may suggest that you need a level of six. What he has found is that by doing this comes challenges because every site is different. His fear would be that a developer has a site that gives a level of service of four and then it's too stringent. By adopting sections 6-8, he believes it gives more of a common sense approach. He said that moving forward; they may want to adopt the entire manual. He offered to send Ms. McGee the BMP Manual link so that she could look at it closer.

Mr. Yarber asked if the main reason staff is looking at the 2006 version on the APWA 5600 is because the pre and post construction are basically the same level.

Director Nebergall said actually if you look at APWA and how they've done 5600, it used to be just a stringent "you can't have any more stormwater come off the site than 1.8 cfs per acre." That got pretty hard to meet, so detention basins got big. After that, APWA 5600 started going to the pre and post development where basically they didn't hold anyone to a standard any more than what was already there. That's what the 2006 version does.

Chairman Turnage asked how he would prefer the Commission vote on this

Director Nebergall suggested two motions since they are two separate documents.

MOTION: By Mr. Markenson, second by Mr. Whitton to recommend the APWA 5600, version 2006.

VOTE:	Ms. Alexander	Yes
	Mr. Markenson	Yes
	Ms. McGee	Yes
	Ms. Poindexter	Yes
	Mr. Ringhausen	Yes
	Ms. Van Duser	Yes
	Mr. Ward	Yes
	Mr. Whitton	Yes
	Mr. Yarber	Yes
	Chairman Turnage	Yes

The motion carried. (10 yes, 0 no)

MOTION: By Mr. Whitton, second by Mr. Yarber to recommend Sections 6-8 and Appendix A of the APWA MARC Manual.

VOTE:	Ms. Alexander	Yes
	Mr. Markenson	Yes
	Ms. McGee	Yes
	Ms. Poindexter	Yes
	Mr. Ringhausen	Yes
	Ms. Van Duser	Yes
	Mr. Ward	Yes
	Mr. Whitton	Yes
	Mr. Yarber	Yes
	Chairman Turnage	Yes

The motion carried. (10 yes, 0 no)

# Item 6 on the Agenda: Communications from the City Council and the City Staff.

Mr. Helmer said that Mr. Wingerson had an obligation this evening and that he would update him on the actions made here tonight. He also thanked them for a good discussion on the stormwater manuals. Mr. Helmer reported that the Meadowbrook Shopping Center application for Popeye's and Dunkin Donuts was approved by the City Council last week. At their next meeting of February 17<sup>th</sup>, staff will conduct an orientation for the Planning Commission.

# Item 7 on the Agenda: Communications from the Planning Commission Members.

Mr. Markenson said that during big swim meets cars are parking on the street right outside the community center entrance making it very difficult to see when pulling out on to NE 69<sup>th</sup> Street. He suggested 'no parking' signs for a few car lengths.

Director Nebergall said that he is actually meeting with Parks & Recreation Interim Director Justin Merkey tomorrow, so he will bring that up.

## Item 8 on the Agenda: Adjournment

Chairman Turnage adjourned the meeting at 7:40 pm.

Respectfully submitted:  Bill Turnage, Chairman	Approved as submitted
Becky Jarrett, Recording Secretary	Approved as corrected